HB 536 - MIA Federal Health Emergency Authority -
Uploaded by: Michael Paddy
Position: FAV



Maryland
Hospital Association

March 24, 2022
To: The Honorable Delores Kelley, Chair, Senate Finance Committee

Re: Letter of Support — House Bill 536 — Maryland Insurance Commissioner — Authority —
Federal Health Emergency

Dear Chair Kelley:

On behalf of the Maryland Hospital Association’s (MHA) 60 member hospitals and health
systems, we appreciate the opportunity to comment on House Bill 536. Dedicated caregivers at
Maryland’s hospitals and health systems care for millions of people each year. From the outset of
the unprecedented public health crisis posed by the coronavirus, hospitals were on the front lines,
protecting people and saving lives.

During the most recent surge due to the COVID-19 omicron variant, hospitals faced severe
staffing shortages, unlike anything seen during the previous surges, and needed swift action to
help patients move through the continuum of care. However, the federal public health emergency
declaration, enacted by the Secretary of Health and Human Services under section 319 of the
federal Public Health Service Act, did not allow the Maryland Insurance Administration (MIA)
to activate its emergency powers at COMAR 31.01.02.06 to relax administrative rules on
insurers to authorize health care services and care management reviews. Per statute, these powers
could only be activated in the event of either a state-declared emergency or a federal public
health emergency under the federal Stafford Act. This discrepancy does not comport with the
purpose of emergency regulations, which is to ensure extraordinary measures can be taken
during times of crisis—regardless of the originating statute of the officially declared emergency.

We applaud the sponsor for bringing forth this bill, which will better prepare Maryland for future
public health emergencies.

For these reasons, we request a favorable report on HB 536.
For more information, please contact:

Michael Paddy, Director, Government Affairs
Mpaddy@mbhaonline.org

6820 Deerpath Road, Elkridge, MD 21075 = 410-379-6200 » www.mhaonline.org
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MARCH 24, 2022

Housk BILL 536 — MARYLAND INSURANCE COMMISSIONER - AUTHORITY - FEDERAL HEALTH
EMERGENCY

PosiTioN: LETTER OF INFORMATION

Thank you for the opportunity to provide written comments regarding House Bill 536.
HB 536 is an emergency bill that is proposed to address two issues that arose out of the
COVID-19 pandemic.

First, HB 536 amends § 2-115 of the Insurance Article to expand the circumstances when
the Maryland Insurance Administration (MIA) Commissioner is authorized to activate her
emergency powers to include situations where a national or public health emergency, that within
the Commissioner’s discretion affects the state, is issued by the President of the United States
under the federal National Emergencies Act or by the Secretary of Health and Human Services
under the federal Public Health Service Act. Currently, the law limits the Commissioner’s ability
to activate emergency powers to situations when the Governor has declared a state of emergency
under the Public Safety Article or the President has issued a major disaster or emergency
declaration under the federal Stafford Act that impacts the state.

The MIA believes that the expansion of the circumstances in which the Commissioner is
authorized to activate her emergency powers will enable the MIA to better assist both industry
and consumers during emergency events, via waivers of certain requirements and the imposition
of other requirements that are appropriate based on the circumstances of the emergency.

Second, the bill includes uncodified text in Section 2 that requires carriers offering
Medicare supplement plans in Maryland to provide a 63-day guaranteed issue period during



which eligible individuals may enroll in any Medicare supplement policy without underwriting
or imposition of a pre-existing condition exclusion.

Under current state law, individuals are eligible for a 6-month open enrollment period for
Medicare supplement coverage following the individual’s enrollment in Medicare Part B.
Typically, when an individual who is enrolled in Medicaid becomes eligible for Medicare Part B,
the individual is terminated from the Medicaid program and is then able to take advantage of the
6-month open enrollment period for Medicare supplemental coverage. However, during the
federal Public Health Emergency (PHE) for the COVID-19 pandemic, the federal government
directed state Medicaid programs to cease terminations for Medicaid enrollees who enrolled in
Medicare Part B, for the duration of the PHE.

Now that the PHE has extended well beyond 6 months, there is a growing number of
Medicaid enrollees who have been enrolled in Medicare Part B for more than 6 months. Once the
Medicaid program resumes terminations of Medicare enrollees after the PHE ends, these
individuals will no longer be eligible for guaranteed issue of a Medicare supplement policy.
Consequently, through no fault of their own, impacted individuals with pre-existing conditions
who cannot satisfy a carrier’s underwriting requirements will be unable to enroll in a Medicare
supplement policy.

The uncodified text in Section 2 of the bill ensures that these individuals will have a
63-day period following the later of the date they are terminated from Medicaid or notified of
Medicaid termination to enroll in a Medicare supplement policy without underwriting.
Advocates for Maryland seniors have contacted the MIA about this issue numerous times during
the pandemic, and the MIA believes that passage of HB 536 will effectively address the issue in
a manner that is equitable to both consumers and the insurance industry.

The MIA thanks the committee for its attention to this information concerning HB 536.



